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Lower for longer: Pondering the global savings glut 

 
We believe the recent volatility and market correction can be characterized as a "growth scare,” 
which caused a shakeout in market positioning and set up an opportunity to increase exposure to 
risk assets, and that these events did not signal a change in underlying fundamentals. This is not to 
say there are not some challenges facing the global economy – there certainly are – but rather that 
the market has shifted from a focus on what is working to what is not. In our outlook presented at 
the beginning of the year, titled “Shifting tides: From synchronized global recovery to diverging 
growth paths,” we mapped out our expectations for just the sort of two-speed global economy we 
see today. I read an article recently that explained the shift in market sentiment as an unfolding 
battle between U.S. strength and European weakness. As humans, we like to boil everything down 
to a simple concept, such as a battle between good and evil or strength and weakness. While the 
formula may be a proven recipe for Hollywood, the reality of economies and markets is never quite 
so black and white. As investors, it is our job to try and understand the nuances of what is an 
evolving kaleidoscope of 50 shades of grey.  

 
In our view, we are firmly in a U.S. and China-led global economy, where all other countries and 
regions are either too small to be key drivers of growth or lack the growth potential to make them 
relevant to the global economic equation. What matters is that they do not implode, in which case 
they will take us all down with them. (Hello Eurozone!) In a world of highly interconnected global 
economies and markets, it remains essential to monitor all key asset classes and geographies, as we 
are all part of the same complex ecosystem. Two key topics that must be explored therefore are: 1) 
What is the state of growth in the U.S. and China and can they drive the global economy? 2) What is 
going on in Europe? 
 
United States 
 
The U.S. economy remains on a solid growth path of roughly 3% as we head into the end of the year. 
Following a summer of stronger-than-expected economic data, recent reports have been more 
mixed, causing some to worry that the U.S. is also slowing down. We do not believe that is the case. 
Key hard metrics such as employment and industrial production have been strong, while housing 
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remains sluggish and sentiment measures are mixed. One reason for the mixed signals is that the 
data has become less reliable. The upheaval of recent years has caused significant changes in how 
the economy works, with the result that the econometric models and seasonal adjustment models 
are less accurate in measuring economic activity. In other words, many of the surprises in the data 
(both stronger and weaker) have for several years now been as much about poor measurement as 
about underlying changes in the economy. A typical pattern often sees a string of stronger-than-
expected reports followed by some that are slightly weaker than expected. And for some series, the 
surprises often disappear with subsequent revisions. In short, understanding the economy today is 
even less of a science and more of an art.  
 
We believe that very little has changed with respect to the underlying fundamentals of the U.S. 
economy. It should continue to grow at a rate of about 3% in 2015. In that case, and with the 
Federal Reserve’s decision to end quantitative easing (QE) in October, we can expect the first 
interest rate increase in June next year. The exact timing of the first rate increase is, as Fed Chair 
Janet Yellen has emphasized, data dependent with a particular focus on the labour market. The Fed 
has never been more transparent and should be taken at its word, so pay attention to the ongoing 
trajectory of the economy more so than the volatility in the bond markets, which we believe results 
from the combination of the Fed buying fewer bonds and reduced liquidity stemming from tighter 
regulations on banks' market-making functions.  
 
Beyond the domestic fundamentals of the U.S. economy, the Fed is closely watching three broad 
issues, of which two will act as a drag on growth and one will support growth. The two adverse 
factors are the strength of the rest of the world’s economies and the strength of the U.S. dollar. From 
the Fed’s perspective, a slower global economy would clearly reduce demand for U.S. exports, as 
well as act to keep global interest rates lower. While the recent strengthening of the dollar reflects 
the more favourable American economic outlook, it also acts as a tightening of monetary conditions 
in the U.S. and will reduce or delay the need for the Fed to increase interest rates. Offsetting these 
drags is the positive impact of lower oil prices, particularly as it feeds into lower gas prices and acts 
as a de facto tax cut for American consumers. While it is unambiguously positive for consumers, 
there will be some offset from reduced investment in the U.S. energy industry. 
 
With our outlook for the U.S. recovery largely intact, we will be watching closely in the coming 
weeks for confirmation from third quarter earnings results and guidance that the economic 
backdrop remains favourable for corporate earnings and supportive of current equity valuations. 
 
China 
 
According to recent International Monetary Fund calculations, China has just surpassed the U.S. to 
become the largest economy on the planet in purchasing power parity terms. Each accounts for 
about 16.5% of the world's economic activity and together they account for a third. In nominal 
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terms, the U.S. today is roughly a $17 trillion economy, China is $10.5 trillion, and no one else is 
even close. With the U.S. expected to grow at 3%, its contribution to global GDP growth is about 
$500 billion. For China, even if its growth rate slows to only 7% in 2015, its incremental 
contribution will be $735 billion or almost 50% more than the U.S. So even with a much slower 
growth rate in China, it will still be the largest single driver of incremental global GDP. China 
matters for the global economy and for financial markets.  
 
We believe China will continue to slow as its leaders double down on trying to restructure the 
economy away from infrastructure and real estate investment and toward consumption and 
services. It will take a decade or so, but recent comments from China’s leadership show that they 
understand the need for continued reforms rather than endless stimulus packages aimed at hitting 
an arbitrary growth target. What matters is building the institutions for long-term sustainable 
growth and preventing further massive increases in unprofitable investment projects and heavy 
industry, which will ultimately incur substantial writedowns. The government still has the 
resources and political capital to manage the adjustment. So long as employment holds up, we 
expect the Chinese will tolerate a slowing growth rate.  
 
While this is very positive from a longer-term perspective, as a failure to achieve a rebalancing 
would leave China on a path towards a windshield, it does have direct implications for commodity 
markets, commodity-producing countries and commodity-linked currencies, none of them positive. 
That includes Canada. While China’s demand for commodities will not drop off a cliff, the penny is 
dropping for many market participants that a failure of China to endlessly hit the stimulus spending 
button means the growth in demand for many commodities has peaked and will not be revisited 
anytime soon. Worse, the waning in demand versus expectations is also occurring as many 
commodities are finally seeing increasing supplies come to market – always a deadly combination 
for commodity prices. Until we see higher demand from other parts of the world, or decreased 
supply from high-cost producers exiting the industry, many commodity markets are likely to see 
protracted weakness. Welcome to the down leg of the commodity supercycle that drove resource 
markets throughout the past decade. 
 
Europe 
 
Europe remains the biggest challenge and risk for the global outlook today. As we had anticipated at 
the start of the year, Eurozone growth and inflation rates have continued to deteriorate versus 
expectations. As a result, the European Central Bank has continued to expand its range of 
unconventional monetary policies to include negative interest rates, liquidity injections through the 
Targeted Long-Term Refinancing Operation and a form of private sector QE aimed at buying asset-
backed securities and covered bonds. The bank has so far stopped short of outright QE through the 
purchase of government bonds and though we expect the ECB to implement a full QE program next 
year, it remains extremely difficult from both a legal and political perspective.  
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The real challenge for European policymakers was best laid out by ECB President Mario Draghi at 
Jackson Hole in late August. Simply put, while the ECB will continue to provide aggressive monetary 
stimulus, monetary policy alone cannot solve Europe’s challenges. It must be complemented by 
fiscal policy to support stronger domestic demand. However, even a combination of monetary and 
fiscal policy will not succeed without aggressive structural reforms aimed at improving individual 
countries' competitiveness and growth potential. Without all three, the Euro project will ultimately 
fail.  
 
Not surprisingly, the prescription to get Europe back on its feet in a sustainable manner is identical 
to that outlined for Japan in the “Three Arrows” strategy in 2013. In both instances, we know what 
has to be done, but it has not been done. While Japan launched both aggressive monetary and fiscal 
policy, it has continued to fail at delivering significant structural reform. In reality, a combination of 
deep-rooted vested interests opposed to reform and historically weak politicians and institutions 
make the tough decisions near impossible to enact. It is a similar situation and yet even more 
complex in the 17-country Eurozone. In Europe, Germany’s almost Hoover-like opposition to fiscal 
stimulus has left the ECB and its restricted monetary policy options as the only game in town. 
Germany refuses fiscal stimulus while France and Italy have so far proven incapable of significant 
reform.  
 
Given this backdrop, we expect that ECB officials will continue to look for new ways to expand 
monetary stimulus. The most recent has been an indication that they would like to expand its 
balance sheet by 1 trillion euros. The problem is that there are not enough assets to purchase 
without buying sovereign debt, though there is speculation it might expand its menu to include 
corporate bonds. Where Draghi appears most active, however, is in trying to help instigate a grand 
bargain in Europe that will see Germany relax its opposition to fiscal expansion in exchange for 
measurable commitments to structural reform from France and Italy. This will not be easy but we 
do expect to see some limited progress.  
 
Coupled with the ECB bank stress tests and further confidence that global growth is picking up, we 
do not expect a sustained loss of market confidence in Europe at this point. While the situation 
remains quite fluid, we believe that the stop-go process of Eurozone adjustment will continue to 
play out for a couple of years and the ultimate threat will emanate from the continued rise of anti-
European Union parties at the ballot box. They say the pen is mightier than the sword, and right 
now in Europe, the rise of Marine Le Pen is the threat that will help move the fiscal bargain forward. 
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Interest rates lower for longer: Beggar thy neighbour currency wars will continue 
 
I would like to explore some of the big themes in the global economy today, including the inflation 
versus deflation debate, currency wars, the concepts of the global savings glut and secular 
stagnation, and even Keynes’s Paradox of Thrift. One of the more troubling aspects of the current 
global backdrop is the growing evidence of a global savings glut, in which lower aggregate demand 
leads to an excess of savings in an economy over and above that needed for investment demand. 
This excess savings manifests itself as a current account surplus, which is in effect the exporting of 
an economy’s excess savings to another economy that has an excess demand for savings and hence 
runs a current account deficit.  
 
In a closed system, the aggregate of current account surpluses must equal the aggregate of current 
account deficits. If one country wants to increase its current account surplus, then another must be 
willing to expand its current account deficit. In the Eurozone, almost every country is trying to 
increase its current account surplus or decrease its current account deficit. Everyone wants to save 
more and no one wants to increase borrowing. This simply cannot happen. Savings must equal 
investment. The result of everyone trying to save more is a lack of overall demand, leading to an 
environment of structurally low growth, low inflation or deflation, with excess savings continuing 
to exert downward pressure on returns to savings, i.e. interest rates.  
 
Yet that is the world today, a manifestation of Keynes’s Paradox of Thrift. The effect of more regions 
trying to export excess savings is that they are in fact exporting deflation, or their lack of demand, to 
other parts of the world. The key battleground over which this is played out is the currency market. 
This is today’s variant of the beggar thy neighbour currency wars of the Great Depression era. Every 
country is seeking a lower currency to enable it to import inflationary pressures and export 
deflationary pressure.  
 
To know when this might end, one must identify a significant source of increasing demand. Who 
will be willing to borrow the excess savings and drive up global demand? In the past cycle, a rather 
simplistic perspective saw U.S. households borrow the excess savings emanating from China’s rising 
current account surplus, while the peripheral Eurozone countries like Spain borrowed the excess 
savings from Germany, such that the Eurozone overall ran a generally flat current account. The 
excess borrowing by both groups helped feed the housing bubbles that subsequently imploded in 
the credit crisis. Needless to say, neither group is on board to repeat as the global demand driver!  
 
It should be noted that the borrowing binges were boosted by local interest rates that were not 
rising as much as would have been expected given local market conditions, due to the flow of excess 
savings from other parts of the world. It is the extent of these interconnected asset markets that 
policymakers completely missed last decade and was in part the answer to Former Fed Chair Alan 
Greenspan’s conundrum as to why interest rates were not rising much as the U.S. economy was 
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expanding in 2003-07. Fast-forward to today and Germany has now surpassed China in having the 
largest current account surplus, while the rest of the Eurozone is also in surplus. China, with a 50% 
savings rate overall, continues to run a significant surplus while the deficit in the U.S. in 2015 is 
expected to be half that of 2007. American households have been deleveraging and the shale oil and 
gas boom has significantly reduced U.S. reliance on imported energy. This is all very deflationary. 
We will remain in a deflationary-prone world until: 
 
1) Consumption increases and shrinks the amount of savings in surplus countries. This can 
certainly be expected in China but it will be a 10-year process, so no immediate relief can be 
expected.  
 
2) Consumers outside of the surplus countries decide to ramp up consumption and borrow the 
excess savings from surplus countries. While we are unlikely to see a repeat of the U.S. and Spanish 
borrowing, one potential source is the aging population in Japan, which along with the increased 
energy imports resulting from the shutdown of its nuclear power fleet could push Japan into a 
deficit situation. Again, this development would be slow and relatively small.  
 
3) As savings must equal investment in a closed system (and the world will remain a closed system 
unless demand from Mars takes off), the other option to shrinking savings is to increase investment. 
An example would be a massive expansion in infrastructure investment and repair in the developed 
countries of North America and Europe. The problem is that governments are in no mood to 
increase borrowing as public balance sheets remained strained from the financial crisis. 
Alternatively, key emerging markets such as India could emulate China’s actions of the past two 
decades and engineer a massive investment and productivity boom through a structural reform 
agenda that liberalizes markets and attracts significant capital inflows. Yes, it will happen at the 
margin, but again not on a scale large enough to dent the degree of surplus saving currently being 
generated. 
 
In conclusion, while there are possible developments that may absorb the surplus savings, 
realistically none are going to be significant within the next few years. We will remain in a world of 
surplus savings with deflationary headwinds, offset by continued bouts of central bank firefighting 
to head off the deflationary pressure. In a world of surplus savings, interest rates will struggle to 
rise to the levels of past cycles and investors looking for yield will continue to be challenged. At 
Signature, we believe that understanding the lower for longer dynamic remains the most important 
driver of investment returns. Over time, as the reality of structurally lower yields gains acceptance 
in the market, it will continue to support what we call the “yield grab,” a tide of yield-seeking money 
putting constant upward pressure on both real and risky asset valuations, but with increasing 
volatility.   
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